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15th December 2005

Dear Cliff, 

EASTLEIGH BOROUGH LOCAL PLAN PROPOSED MODIFICATIONS

Thank you for allowing the Home Builders Federation the opportunity of commenting on your council’s proposed modifications to its emerging local plan. HBF has a number of objections to make to the proposed mods in respect of recommendations of the Inspector’s the council has chosen not to accept. These relate to Policy 73.H of the local plan and the supply of land for housing. 

The Inspector, in the covering letter to her report at paragraph 11, appears at first glance to have let Eastleigh Borough Council off the hook, as it were, in so far as making provision for the full reserve housing requirement was concerned. She took the view that, on the basis of the snap shot housing information presented to the inquiry, there would be a surplus over the baseline housing requirement which did not necessitate making full provision for the reserve requirement of 2,500 dwellings. The Inspector was very critical of the council’s stance at the local plan inquiry of not making any provision in the local plan for reserve housing sites as required by the structure plan. As a result she recommended that 6 sites be put forward for detailed consideration as potential reserve sites. These sites would have a total supply of 1,155 dwellings, which added to the surplus over the baseline requirement of 650 dwellings would have resulted in total provision over the baseline requirement of 1,805 dwellings. This is still some 700 dwellings short of the structure plan reserve requirement for Eastleigh of 2,500 dwellings. This was despite the fact that the Inspector recognised that Eastleigh had been a poor performer in terms of delivery of housing completions against its requirement in the past and that there was a need both to improve the rate of delivery AND ensure consistently high delivery rates over the remainder of the plan period in order to meet the structure plan housing requirement (paragraph 10 if the Inspector’s covering letter to her report).

The Inspector was very specific in the reason why she recommended these six reserve sites as sites for “detailed consideration” as potential reserve sites rather than actually allocating them. This was because she knew that the council wished to evaluate all potential housing sites, not only those before her at the inquiry, for their suitability as reserve allocations. Therefore the Inspector framed her recommendations in the full knowledge that, if the council did not choose to take forward the sites she recommended, there would have to be a further modifications inquiry. 

The council’s justification for not now considering any alternative sites is a mis-interpretation of the Inspector’s reasoning. She saw a surplus over the baseline requirement. Therefore the Inspector was not particularly concerned about delivery in the short to medium term. She was concerned about continued delivery in the longer term and against the reserve requirement. Hence she recommended this way forward which would have allowed a modifications inquiry to take place whilst there would still be sites coming forward in the short term but the outcome of the modifications inquiry would have ensured this continuity of supply of sites in the longer term. 

Therefore what the Inspector says at paragraph 11 of the covering letter to her report is not, as the council claims in its ‘justification’ for not accepting this Inspector’s recommendation, “at odds” with her reasoning at paragraph 10. The way the Inspector has approached this is entirely logical. The council’s justification for not accepting this recommendation of the Inspector regarding the six reserve sites does not, therefore, hold water. 

This would not be so bad if Eastleigh was starting to deliver against its housing requirements. It is not. When measured against the baseline requirement of 6,295 dwellings for the period 1996 to 2011 (420 dwellings per year) completions in the period 1996 to 2004 totalled only 2,968 (371 dwellings per year). This is a shortfall of approximately 50 dwellings per year or 400 dwellings (or one full years supply) in the first 8 years of the plan period. This means that housing delivery must consistently achieve, year on year, rates of 475 dwellings per year from now to the end of the plan period. That is just to meet the baseline requirement. That is a tall order given Eastleigh’s past delivery record. In the three years 2001 to 2004 they averaged just 294 dwellings per year. And that is just to meet the baseline requirement. 

To meet the new requirement Eastleigh has set itself in these proposed modifications of 5,608 dwellings in the period 2001-2011 (line 10 on page 57 of the mods) delivery must be at the rate of 561 dwellings per year for each of the next 10 years. Given that delivery during the first three years of this period (2001 to 2004) averaged just 294 dwellings per year, this means that the residual requirement at 2004 was 4,725 meaning that the annual future requirement is 675 dwellings for each of the remaining 7 years of the plan period (from 2004). Again, this is no mean feat given Eastleigh’s past delivery record. 

Constantly revising the housing projections and identifying theoretical new site after new site (many of which are not actually “new” sites but sites which have been proposed for development over many many years) as the council has done incessantly during and since the inquiry does not alter the fact that Eastleigh Borough Council is still falling well short of delivering its housing requirement. Measuring provision just against the baseline requirement is not sufficient and will not allow housing targets to be met higher up the planning policy hierarchy.

One year’s good delivery in 2003 / 2004 does not provide sufficient comfort to the development industry that the Borough Council is committed to achieving its targets. Nor would it if this was to be repeated or exceeded in 2004/5 as appears to have been the case. There has to be certainty that these high rates will continue for the long term. That certainty does not exist in the council’s aspirational assumptions about urban capacity / windfall sites and the lack of fall back provision by way of reserve allocations.

To adopt the parlance of the new LDF process where policies and allocations have to be based on robust and credible evidence, this local plan would fail most of the policy tests and be declared ‘unsound’.

Finally, on a point of detail, there also seems to be some discrepancy in the figures regarding the counting of completions for the period 2001 to 2004 whilst using the county council’s 2002 housing land supply publication to provide information on commitments. There will be sites included in both the commitments and completions which will distort the true picture of future supply somewhat.

In summary, therefore, the council should abide by the case it put to the inquiry with regard to an assessment of all sites which could potentially meet the reserve housing requirement. The supply as it stands will fall well short of meeting the housing requirement and, in this era of the Government continually striving to achieve a substantial increase in housing delivery across the south east, that is simply not acceptable. 

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region

